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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

September 23, 2022
Vancouver, Washington
Board Members Participating: Brent Stark, Greg Szabo, Keri Clark, and Lily Clifton.

Board Members Absent:  Nancy McDaniel and Dennis Mathews
Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington),
Stephanie Face (Teacher Representative), and Kim Moberg (Washington Council of the Blind).
Ex-Officio Members Absent:  Scott Hone, Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225 and Parent Representative (open position).
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent), Jessica Chandler (Associate Director of Outreach, Birth to Five/Statewide Coordinator of Early Support for Infants/Toddlers) and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).
Guests:  Donny Moberg 
September 23, 2022 – 11:05am-1:35pm
Lily called the meeting to order at 11:05am.  The meeting started with introductions. Everyone stated their names, pronouns, district or organization they represent and reason why they wanted to be on the board.
Review-Operating Principles:

Scott stated these were sent out in advance of the meeting.  Scott encouraged the board not to engage with personnel issues as the board is advisory.  Scott reviewed the Operating Principles.  Scott encouraged the board to reach out to him or Lily as Board Chair with any issues or concerns.  
Business Meeting:

Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of June 10, 2022.  Lily reported that we do not have quorum at today’s meeting so the meeting minutes will be put on the November Board of Trustees meeting for review.

New Business:

Department Highlight – Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach, Birth to Five/Statewide Coordinator of Early Support for Infants/Toddlers)

· Scott introduced Jessica.  Jessica came to us from Ohio as an Outreach Birth-3 Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI).  Jessica has a bachelor’s degree in Deaf Education and received her master’s degree in Early Childhood Special Education and Orientation & Mobility (O&M). Jessica also attended the Portland State University (PSU) program and has obtained her TVI endorsement.  

· The Birth-3 department hired a teacher who was a 4th Grade teacher in Selah, Washington.  This teacher is just entering the field through the Stephen F. Austin State University (SFASU) TVI program.  Jessica transferred most of her current caseload to her new teacher.  
· Jessica added some home visitor safety regulations to their department.  
· Mike Face, IT specialist, assisted Jessica in creating a database to log miles, etc. to streamline processes.  
· On the statewide front, Jessica has a connection with WSSB’s former Associate Director of the B-3 Department, DeEtte Snyder.  DeEtte and Jessica continue to work together on presentations (Three-Prong Approach) to screen for hearing and vision loss.  This is being updated and will be ready in the early part of 2023.  

· Jessica has a professional learning community group with all birth to three teachers who work with kids who are blind or low vision (BLV).  
· On the national front, Jessica is working on the database, “Babies Count” which is a survey that collects data for babies who are BLV.  

· Jessica is heading to the American Printing House for the Blind (APH)/Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) annual conferences in Kentucky in October.

· In addition to the B-3 program, Jessica also works with the 3-5 age range.  Jessica worked with Sean McCormick, Director of On Campus Programs to obtain grant funds to help support BLV children.  

· Jessica enrolled in the Central Washington University (CWU) principal administrator program.  

· Greg asked how Jessica found this line of work.  Jessica said her mom was a school psychologist and knew she always wanted to go into the Deaf Ed classroom.  She knew at 7 years old what she wanted to be when she grew up and wouldn’t want to be anything else.  

· Marci said it is nice to meet her and is excited to hear about the effort to change the terminology from visually impaired to blind and low vision.  Marci said this is a community discussion and is excited to hear that this is happening in the professional sphere
· Scott suggested that Jessica invite Marci and Kim, as consumer group representatives, to her quarterly professional learning community groups.  
Board Recruitment (Lily Clifton):  

· Lily reported that we currently have four open positions (districts 1, 4, 9 and 10) on the board, in addition to the Parent Representative position.  Lily asked the board think about different people within their networks that they might feel comfortable reaching out to apply for a seat on the board.  Lily asked that we all write down 1-2 people that we could recruit.  
· Marci said she will reach out through her network.  Scott said his ideal is having people who are interested in what we do.  Greg knows folks in districts 4, 8 and 10.  In addition, the Edith Bishel Center for the Blind and Visually Impaired is in congressional district 4.  Lily knows of some attorneys who may be interested in a board opportunity.  
· Lily asked that folks think what you would say to someone if you were recruiting them to join the board, i.e. what is your elevator pitch and share it with the person next to you.  
· Ideas for places to recruit for Board members include:  Indeed, Facebook, LinkedIn, University of Washington, Seattle University, CWU, Eastern Washington University, etc.  
· Marci said when she is talking with parents of blind children or BLV adults she talks about the importance of a good well rounded education, including learning alternative techniques of blindness is a key to blind people growing up to being successful adults and this is an opportunity to learn about the school and education system and to give back and influence that process. Schools for the blind immerse kids in BLV activities and gives them a concentrated experience to learn things that kids don’t get in public schools.  
Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· July was an awesome month.  Scott traveled to New Orleans to attend the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) convention and received an award, along with Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director of Residential and Transition Programs.  Corey received the “Blind Educator of the Year” award and Scott received the “Distinguished Educator of Blind Children” award.  The NFB only gives out two education awards at this convention and it was awesome that both were given to staff in the state of Washington.  Part of winning the award was Scott’s opportunity to speak to the NFB’s Parents of Blind Children group.  In addition, there were a couple of WSSB students and their families at the convention.  Soon after, Scott traveled to St. Louis to attend the International Association of the Rehabilitation and Education of Blind and Visually Impaired (AERBVI) convention.  Stephanie Face and several other WSSB staff attended which gave staff the opportunity to connect.

· Towards the end of July, the WSSB admin. team held its annual retreat.  During this retreat, the group reviewed the Strategic Plan, worked on the Pro Equity-Anti-Racism (PEAR) plan, and volunteered at the local Share House.  

· Also, in July the APH reached out to see if the WSSB would be willing to house the NW Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT) program.  This is a program set up to support teachers’, students and parents’ access to learning assistive technology.  This federal program would cover Oregon, Washington, Idaho, Montana, Wyoming, Alaska, Hawaii, Guam, Northern Mariana Islands and American Samoa.  We are in the process of writing job descriptions and will have the lead program administrator position posted next week.  Scott plans to have the job descriptions available at the APH annual conference in early October and the positions will be posted internally at the WSSB as well as externally.  Jennifer Merry, Director of the Ogden Resource Center (ORC) will be attending the AER conference in the Northern Rockies to have the information available. Currently the SE region is covered through the Alabama Institute for the Deaf and Blind (AIDB).  Scott will be traveling to the AIDB in October to take a look at their program.
· In August we welcomed back all staff to campus.  There were a number of positions opened due to a large amount of turnover during the last year.  Approximate 25% of our staff are new. When Scott met with other superintendents around the country, they were in similar positions, however they were not able to fill all of their positions as we have. Currently, we are recruiting many intermittents.  Scott feels that part of the issue in getting staff is due to the fact that Washington state does not pay enough for some employees and unfortunately, Scott does not have control of that as it is bargained on the state level.  

· School started on August 29 with 17 new students in attendance.  We are running out of cottage space, which impacts our ability to offer short courses throughout the school year.  This year, we have a large number of Juniors and Seniors.  Keri commented that it is great that students are coming in so they can build on their skills.  
· Scott had dinner in Clarke Cottage with the students on September 21.  It was great to have the opportunity to interact with our students in that environment.

· Also, in August a Washington Sensory Disabilities Services (WSDS) partners meeting was held.  Two representatives from the Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) attended.

· The WSSB submitted several decision packages (descriptions are listed below in the department reports).  If the Governor supports the decision packages, they will be included in his initial proposed budget (November-December) and will be sent to the legislature for review.  If the Governor does not approve them, they will go no farther in the process. Our decision packages are aligned with the Governor’s priorities. The decision packages are:  Accessibility, Belonging, Inclusion, Diversity, and Equity Coordinator (1 FTE), Equity through Outreach for BLV Youth (5 FTE), Library Update, Track and Turf Update, Old Main Third floor remodel, and Transportation (supplemental request).  
· The new accessible swing-set/play area has not yet happened.  The delay is related to a lack of getting an excavator, however we are hoping that the project will begin in the next week.  Stephanie asked how long it will take to get the new equipment in after excavation.  Scott said the goal is to have it done by winter break. All materials are on-site and ready to go.
· Scott feels that it has been a great start to the school year.

Ex-Officio’s Reports:

· Washington Council of the Blind (Kim Moberg):
· Kim reported that the WCB fall conference will be held October 27-29, 2022.  They will have a youth track available and Colette Arvidson, Chair of the Families Committee is leading this effort.  Parent only sessions will be offered, giving them the opportunity to discuss issues without anyone else being present.  There will also be a panel where parents and youth can share experiences with each other.  In addition, a former WSSB student, Chantsaa, will be receiving a scholarship. The conference will be held at the SeaTac Double Tree and Scott will be attending.
· National Federation of the Blind (Marci Carpenter):
· Marci reported that the state convention will be held November 4-6 at the Hilton in Bellevue.  Marci emailed the announcement, registration form, hotel booking link, exhibit sponsor information, etc.  The conference theme this year is “Trust the Magic of New Beginnings”.  Some sessions will be streamed this year. The NFB will be awarding three $3,000 scholarships.  The application process is still open, and Marci encouraged students to apply.  Activities will be starting first thing on Friday morning; one activity is JAWS training with five clock hours available for TVI’s.  They have a trainer coming (Jack Mendez) who has extensive knowledge and experience with JAWS.  A job seeker seminar will also be offered that will have many components (i.e. interviewing, dressing, etc.).  In addition, a blind senior seminar will be offered.  The Exhibit room (hall of wonders) will be open from 2-6pm on Friday and technology sessions will be offered in the afternoon.  A board meeting will be held, fun activities, youth and family activities (partnering with DSB), and student networking organized by the Washington Association of Blind Students.  Scott will be speaking as part of the partners panel, with the Washington Talking Book and Braille Library (WTBBL) and Department of Services for the Blind Directors.  Denise Avant, a blind lawyer from Chicago will be in attendance as the national representative and there will be other special awards.  
· The nfbw.org website has been redesigned.  Marci welcomed everyone to check it out.
· Marci asked Scott to send her the CATT job openings so they can be posted and shared through their listservs.  Scott asked Kim if the WCB has a similar website so he can share it with both consumer groups. Kim reported that she will get back to Scott and let him know.  
· On October 15, the WCB and NFB will be participating in the White Cane Day walk.  This will occur on the south side of the Space Needle and end at the WTBBL; complete with tables, activities, etc.  Scott mentioned that someone from the DSB created an awesome t-shirt.  Greg asked Marci if she could send the link for the event, and t-shirt, to the Board.
· Teachers (Stephanie Face)
· Stephanie stated that there are a lot of new staff and also a huge bunch of sixth graders this year (middle school has 14 students).  Stephanie feels that the group this year is academic and hopes that we don’t lose the program that we have serving students with multiple disabilities.  Due to having so many new staff in Irwin, we are at a capacity building phase with staff.  Sean has that challenge in mind.  

· In years past, the WSSB has hosted or attended Braille Challenges. Before the pandemic, students traveled to WTBBL to participate in statewide events. Stephanie stated that this is a great opportunity as most students who have the opportunity to travel are in sports.  Now that the Braille Challenge is not running anymore an Abacus Bee will be offered.  This is an APH event and is used to promote the use of the abacus and other math tools for basic computation.

· Scott asked what the environment is like this year.  Stephanie said all of the new staff are very positive people who have good orientation about the learning process, and all seem to be very student focused.  Stephanie remarked that there are two lunch periods this year, which is new.  The downside is that teachers do not have as much of an opportunity to collaborate.
· Stephanie stated that this year, students will have the opportunity to attend Islandwood Science Camp for middle school.  In addition, they will be able to participate in our track meet, swim meet, Goalball, Powerlifting, etc.  The Goalball team will be traveling to St. Augustine, Florida to attend the national tournament and the Powerlifting team will have the opportunity to travel to Las Vegas.
· Stephanie also stated that she appreciates that the WSSB will be entering into the CATT program as technology is constantly changing and it will be great to have the resource available.
· WSFE Local #1225 (Scott Hone)
· No report at this time.
· Parent Representative

· No report at this time.
Committee Reports:

· Education Committee:  Greg reported that he and Lily were able to observe 4-5 different classrooms with Sean McCormick.  Greg said it was great to watch the students in action.  Brent reported that he is currently in Texas visiting the SFASU teacher training program. Brent was able to meet with the new program lead to iron out a couple of issues they were having.  They also discussed the possibility of starting an O&M component.  In addition, Brent visited the Texas School for the Blind and Visually Impaired (TSBVI).  Brent was able to discuss data gathering with the TSBVI superintendent.

· Buildings and Grounds Committee:  Greg and Lily took a tour of campus.  Lily noted that there were many trees on campus that had braille and print descriptions.  The new Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) building is under construction and scheduled to be complete by March or April of 2023.
· Management Committee:  Lily reported that she will reach out to Janet regarding the superintendent’s evaluation that is due by the end of the school year.
· Legislative Committee:  Scott stated that as we make our way through the legislative session, we will be keeping an eye on decision packages. In the past six years, no controversial issues have come up, legislatively.  Scott anticipates that he will be traveling to Olympia on Monday mornings to attend weekly Educational Legislative sessions.
Miscellaneous:

· Marci reported that the NFB of Washington has been working with the WCB regarding accessible prescription labels.  Large print, braille and audio formats are being requested.  Another issue they are working on is voting access.  Currently, if you are a blind person in Washington, you can request a ballot be mailed to you, but if you do not have a printer, you are not able to print it and mail it back.  The folding and labeling of voter ballots is cumbersome. They are working with the King County elections department and are almost ready to move forward with a legislative proposal for accessible/electronic ballot return.  Greg asked if King County has electronic voting machines as all counties are required to have at least one. Marci said yes, however, in some counties, a blind person might live several hours from that machine/location.  
· Greg asked if we had a quorum.  Lily said no.

· Keri said she wanted to follow-up with a former discussion.  Keri met with Courtney Ross, Special Education Director in Bellingham.  Keri stated that Scott mentioned that school districts have to report if they have a BLV student in their district.  Keri wanted to know what role WSSB can play in ensuring that no BLV student is left behind or without services in Washington state.  Keri asked if Bellingham gets another six students with albinism, does that force them into having to obtain another TVI so educators are not spread so thin.  Scott stated that this is a complex challenge, and in a lot of districts, it has to do with their local union bargaining agreement (i.e. caseloads are bargained at the local level).  For example, in Seattle, the contract states the caseload cannot exceed 18 students.  Scott reported that an appropriate caseload number is difficult to come by, due to student needs, drive time, available time in a student’s schedule, etc.  Districts have an obligation to report the names of all BLV students to their Educational Service Districts who report that data to OSPI who then reports it to WSSB.  Many districts are unaware that the RCW exists.  OSPI has committed to working with us regarding appropriate data collection.  According to the OSPI, there are between 400-500 BLV students in Washington state and our ORC has over 2,000 students registered.  Part of the discrepancy is how the data is collected, i.e. if a BLV student has multiple disabilities, they are categorized as such, not BLV. Regarding caseloads, Scott suggested if a TVI is feeling that they are not being heard, to ask them to reach out to Scott to try to determine how to work with their administration.  Scott said he would love to talk to the Special Education Director in Bellingham.  Keri said she wants to make sure that students do not fall through the cracks because of a lack of qualified TVI’s.  Scott said our strategic plan is about all students getting appropriate services.  
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 1:35pm.  The next Board meeting will be held via Zoom on November 18 at 11am.

Lily Clifton, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Board Reports – September 2022
Outreach (Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant)

WSSB Outreach is starting the new school year excited about the new year and new opportunities. 

· Staff-We are fully staffed this school year after hiring Natasha Bagshaw to replace Peggy Gallagher (retired). We have also hired an Outreach Administrative Assistant, Yareli Garcia, to support Birth to 3 and Outreach 3 to 21. Our current Outreach 3-21 staff consists of: 

· Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI)-6

· TVI/Orientation & Mobility (O&M)-1

· TVI/Certified Assistive Technology Instructional Specialist (CATIS)-1

· TVI/Certified Orientation & Mobility Specialist (COMS)-5

· TVI/COMS/CATIS/Mentor-1

· COMS-1

· Statewide Technology Specialist-1

· Para/Braillist-1

· Outreach Contracts-As of September 9, 2022, we have contracts with 41 districts for TVI services, 27 districts for O&M services, and 1 district for para/braillist. These change often during the school year depending on needs. 

· An Outreach Meeting was held on August 24 at WSSB. All of WSSB Outreach was included, Birth to 3, 3-21, and Deafblind Project. It was a great collaboration full of wonderful ideas for the future.

· Decision Package – A draft of the Outreach Decision Package has been sent to the Governor’s office. We have requested funding for five Outreach staff. This would allow our department to provide assistance to districts around the state outside of our current contract-based model. These services would include Mentoring, beyond the grant funding for Stephen F. Austin State University (SFASU) and Portland State University (PSU) students, Assistive Technology support, beyond the Statewide Technology Specialist’s role, Team Assessments, and support for students with complex needs, including Cortical Visual Impairments (CVI).
· Summer Institute 2022- was held in-person August 1-4, 2022 on the WSSB Campus. It filled with fifty people attending from both Washington and Oregon. We also had eight WSSB new employees attend. This was a great way to onboard new staff who have had little to no experience teaching blind or low vision (BLV) children. 
· Washington Sensory Disabilities Services (WSDS) Meeting- Our WSDS retreat was held September 7-8, 2022. We discussed our current roles and plans for going forward. The Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) leadership, Tania May, Assistant Superintendent of Special Education, and Cassie Martin, Executive Director joined our meeting on September 8. 
On the horizon: 

· Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) Leadership Institute and APH Annual Meeting October 4-8, 2022

· Professional Learning Community (PLC) (Roundups) meetings will start back up, in person, after a two-year disruption. The plan is to hold 5-6 meetings regionally bringing together vision professionals.  

· Cane Quest- Richland, Washington www.rsd.edu/departments/special-education/cane-quest-pacific-northwest.
On Campus (Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs)

Enrollment
Middle School: 14

High School: 52

Total: 66

Start of School 
Students began school with a move into the cottages on August 28 and the first day of classes was August 29.  On the morning of the first day, students and staff gathered outside the gazebo (AKA Ned’s Shed) for a brief assembly to kick-off the school year.  Student Council President Eric Alaniz provided some words of encouragement before they attended their first period class.  Students attended a full day of classes that concluded with an ice cream social in the Discovery Courtyard. 

Priorities 
From the cottages to the classrooms, our aim and expectation for students is that they are prepared, engaged, and empowered learners every day. During our back to school training week with staff, robust discussion occurred around common expectations to support student success and the team outlined what it means to be a prepared, engaged, and empowered learners. 

A distinct area for growth with our students is in mathematics. This year’s theme to reinforce our students’ skills in math is “math is everywhere.”  Whether it be in math class, science, mobility, or in the cottage, math is everywhere and tells a story about what we are doing.  The more we can bring math into context and its value in all areas of living, the greater value and potential for growth and proficiency.  With current graduation requirements, most of WSSB’s students require passing the Smarter Balanced Assessment in English Language Arts and Math to graduate. Currently, many students are posing barriers to graduation with passing the math assessment. We want all students to be successful in the classroom and beyond, which includes having the skills to access graduation. 

Social Emotional Learning continues to be a non-negotiable priority for our students.  Students have diverse needs and are coming several years of instability in their learning.  Even more now, schools need to be places of refuge that can support them in being in an environment where they feel safe and confident to be learners.  Explicit instruction occurs with students during advocacy class and will also be reinforced through service-learning time on Mondays and club time on Wednesdays.  Students come to WSSB for their education and they grow from their experiences with meaningful relationships, a broad range of opportunities, and having supports that assist them grow as individuals. 

Celebrations
Two students placed as finalists in the annual APH’s Insight Arts competition.  Charlie Howe and Evan Gimmaka were awarded third place in the 10th, 11th, 12th grade category.  Student artists will be honored during the APH Insights Art show at the APH Annual Meeting held in Louisville, KY in October.  

Staffing Updates and Highlights
The Education Department welcomed new staff members to the team this school year.  New paraprofessionals at WSSB are Benjamin Condon, Linda Kubes, Sierra Scott, and Kenedy Williams. 

New teachers include math and computer science teacher (and former paraprofessional), Jared Miller-Price and high school language arts teacher Angela Henrich.  The Irwin school office welcomed Heather Ratcliff as the new administrative assistant. 

During the summer convention for the National Federation of the Blind (NFB), Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential Programs, received the honor of “Blind Educator of the Year” and Scott McCallum, superintendent, was awarded “Distinguished Educator of Blind Students” for their impressive work with students, staff, and WSSB’s community.  

This fall, Jennifer Langley, Associate Director of Curriculum, Instruction and Assessment, will be awarded as a Clark County Real Hero through the Land Here, Live Here project honoring educators in our region.  

Adrienne Fernandez, Volunteer and Recreation Coordinator, was selected as the Residential Life Staff Member of the Year for 2022 by the Principals of Schools for the Blind (POSB).  POSB is a subgroup of COSB.  Adrienne will be awarded at the COSB banquet in Louisville, KY in October.  

Residential (Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential Programs)

Residential

The residential department at WSSB is off to a strong start. Residential staff went through 48 hours of training over the summer which included the following: independent living skills, cooking instruction training, working with students who have mental health conditions, establishing a culture of care, medication administration, diversity equity and inclusion, and Right Response de-escalation training. In addition, there were a few staffing changes over the summer: Scott Hone has transitioned into being a part-time bus monitor, Andy Hansen is handling our East Side transportation needs, and Steven Hanson was hired as a new graveyard staff member. In addition, we have recently hired Lindee McDonald as a new on-call residential staff. We are still looking for additional on-call Residential Life Counselor’s (RLC) to ensure appropriate coverage when staff cannot be at work. Four staff also completed 42 hours of Residential Child and Youth Care Professional (RCYCP) training, two of those staff have taken and passed the RCYCP certification test. A new cohort of six staff have begun RCYCP training this fall and are scheduled to finish the training by the end of the school year. We are excited to have 47 residential students, leaving us with only five empty student rooms in residential. We hosted three summer programs in residential this year including astronomy camp, empowerment camp, and the Youth Employment Solutions (YES) I program. Students are settling into their cottage routines and the school year is off to a smooth start. Corey Grandstaff had the honor of winning the Blind Educator of the Year award at the 2022 NFB convention this year held in July in New Orleans. 

Recreation and Volunteers

Students started the school year excited to join the dragon boat team rowing at Ridgefield Marina, tandem cycling through the streets of Vancouver, and discovering honey with Kevin. Our Recreation calendar is full of activities. If any of the Board Members would like to volunteer, please contact Adrienne Fernandez. In addition, Adrienne has received the honor of winning the COSB Residential Life staff Member of the Year Award for her many years of dedication to the students of WSSB. Adrienne will receive her award at this year’s COSB conference in Louisville, KY at the beginning of October. In addition, Gary Scott, one of our long-time volunteers who ran the WSSB photo class, has received the honor of winning the 2022 Clark County Land Here, Live Here, Learn Here award.

Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) 

The LIFTT program began this fall on Labor Day with 5 participants.  All of these participants will be engaged in attending post high school education and/or employment as part of their program. LIFTT also hired Libby Ellis to work part-time weekends in the LIFTT program.

Health Center

Trisha Hayes, RN, has begun her career at WSSB as our new nurse. Trisha has been a nurse for over 10 years, most recently working for Providence Portland in a clinic setting. With so many new employees and new students, the health center has been busy training new employees and processing medication and paperwork for new students.

Business Office (Mary Sarate, Director of Business and Finance)

1. 2021-23 Biennial Budget

Our annual fiscal year-end close was completed September 2 and our final disclosure forms have been submitted.  Closing for the last two years have been a challenge due to staffing.  This year went a little smoother but half of the staff in the Business Office were new hires so there was a learning curve.

The total expenditures in each of the funds were as follows:

General:  $9,278,000

19B:  $716,373 - Revenue generated: $1,782,459 - Carry forward balance: $5,406,218 

03K-LNI Retro Refund:  $3,225

Capital:  $1,607,936

Braille Access Center:  $318,195 - Revenue generated:  $489,484

2. 2023-2025 Operating & Capital Budget Requests - we have submitted budget requests as follows:

Digital Accessibility and Equity Coordinator:  $293,000

Library/Media Center Modernization:  $225,000

Equity through Outreach for Blind and Low Vision Youth (5 FTE):  $1,432,000

We will also be submitting capital budget requests and Dave Zilavy, Facilities Manager will share that information on his report.

3. 2023 Operating Supplemental - we will be submitting supplemental decision packages for transportation and Lived Experience Funding for WSSB Board of Trustees and Ex-Officio.  The deadline is Oct 3, 2022.

Human Resources (Anne Baker, Director of Human Resources)

New Hires

· Jessica Chandler - Associate Director of Outreach 

· Trisha Hayes – Registered Nurse 1

· Stephen Hanson - RLC

· Alexann Tureman - RLC

· John Ziemann - RLC

· Joel Stanger - Procurement and Supply Specialist 2

· Yareli Garcia - Administrative Assistant 3 – Outreach

· Heather Ratcliff - Administrative Assistant 3 – Irwin

· Sierra Scott - Teacher Assistant/Paraprofessional

· Ben Condon - Teacher Assistant/Paraprofessional

· Linda Kubes - Teacher Assistant/Paraprofessional

· Kenedy Williams - Teacher Assistant/Paraprofessional

· Lindsey Clinton - TVI B-3 Central/Eastern WA

· Natasha Bagshaw – TVI/O&M Outreach

· Libby Ellis – Rehab Teacher 1

· Lindee MacDonald – On-call RLC

Recruitments

· Speech Language Pathologist – Part Time

· Substitute TVI

· On-call Teaching Assistant

· On-call RLC

· On-call Custodian

· On-call Cook

· On-call Nurse

Trainings/Functions Attended

· HR Managers Meeting – Facilitated by Kelly Woodward and Marcos Rodriguez

· Labor Relations Roundtable – Facilitated by the Office of Financial Management (OFM)

Ogden Resource Center (ORC) (Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC)

Prison

Braille transcription is behind schedule due to COVID closures at the prison which kept the inmate transcribers quarantined for over half the calendar year so far. Fortunately, the workers are back in the office and the Department of Corrections (DOC) has updated COVID protocols, so our crew can now focus on catching up and taking on new projects.  We anticipate hiring new transcribers due to several current vacancies in the program.

ORC Online

The redesign is in process and currently in the testing stages. The redesigned database will have the option of creating teacher accounts associated with the current accounts and new district and agency accounts.

Instructional Resource Center

Jennifer is working with Pam Parker on updating teacher and student data for the 2022-2023 school year. Census work will begin later this fall. 

Buildings and Grounds (David Zilavy, Facilities Manager)

1. Safety

a. We have had no safety incident reports to review with the Safety Committee

2. Now is the season to submit our Capital Project Requests to OFM and then the Governor’s Budget. For the 23-25 biennia we are anticipating submitting for the following projects:

a. Track and Turf Renovation: Replace grass turf area inside track (265’x100’) with artificial turf, relocate long jump, resurface track. Summer 2024. Projected Budget: $800,000.

b. Old Main 3rd Floor Remodel: Reconfigure three restrooms, replace carpet, replace doors and closers, add hotel-like furniture to four rooms, misc. furniture and casework for other rooms. 2023-2024. Projected Budget: $300,000.

c. Replace/Refurbish Roof Dry Building. Summer 2024. Projected budget: $200,000.

d. Cottages - Convert Fluorescent Lights to dimmable LED – Summer 2024. Projected Budget: $200,000.

e. Renovate Pool Deck and Locker room floor. Summer 2024. Projected Budget: $250,000.
3. On the advice of our contracted hydrogeologist with PBS Environmental, we will start testing the well discharge and recovery rate in October 2022. We have until March 17, 2024 to apply to Department of Ecology for a permit. Our meter has revealed some interesting statistics. When first online, we found we were using about 25,000 gallons per day to irrigate campus. After adjusting schedules and fixing irrigation problems, we are using about 15,000 gallons of water per day to irrigate. To date this summer, we have used 1.6 million gallons of water for irrigation. Imagine if we do not get the rights to use our well water. We would then need to connect to city water, and irrigation would become quite expensive. 

4. After we submit our Capital Project Requests for 23-25 biennia, I will be working on updating our 10 Year Capital Plan.

Birth-5 (Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach-Birth to 5)

The Birth to 3 Program has seen some changes this summer.  Jessica Chandler has stepped into the role of Associate Director of Outreach-Birth to 5. Aside from transitioning her caseload to a new hire, getting a “lay of the land” and starting coursework at Central Washington University’s (CWU) Program Administrator program, Jessica has been hard at work putting some safety procedures in place for home visiting and utilizing some of the features all of Outreach had access to, including an app developed by Mike Face to help log services and track children in the program. 

Birth to 3

The program has welcomed a new Birth to 3 teacher who started August 16.  Lindsey Clinton joins our team from Selah, WA where she has been a 4th grade teacher. Lindsey is enrolled in the SFASU TVI program. She is currently serving Kittitas, Yakima, Benton, Franklin and Walla Walla counties. Jessica will work closely with Lindsey while she finishes her certification.

As of August 31, the enrollment is the Birth to 3 program is 89. We had children exit due to moving and aging out in the Columbia Basin Health district in Adams County and Asotin County. Jessica plans to keep in touch with both programs so that when new children are identified, the counties know we are here to serve them. 

Jessica, along with her partners at Early Support for Infants and Toddlers (ESIT) (DeEtte), the School for the Deaf and the DeafBlind Program are meeting to put the finishing touches on the training modules for vision and hearing screening.  Recordings have been delayed with distribution most likely in early 2023. The first portion (Pathways to Services) of the revised ESIT Practice Guide to Providing Early Supports for Children with Sensory Disabilities is done and further work on the completion of the ESIT Practice Guidance is currently in progress.   

3 to 5

Jessica worked in collaboration with Sean McCormick to secure $5,000 in grant funding to assist youngsters who are BLV ages 3-5. Currently, Jessica plans to pilot distribution of this funding with a few of her little ones who just exited the B-3 program and are in preschool in the Yakima area. The kiddos will receive materials with technical support for their current setting with input from their school age TVI and an emphasis on family input. Jessica is excited and looks forward to sharing an update at the next meeting. 
Deafblind Project (Katie Humes, Associate Director, Deafblind Project)

Overview

The DeafBlind Program (DBP) Outreach team includes 2.8 FTE and 3 part-time consultants with different areas of expertise. In addition to certification as TVI, COMS, and/or Teacher of the Deaf, other areas of expertise include identification, early support and family collaboration; transition to preschool special education; transition services-high school to adult services; assessment tools; language acquisition; strategies re: students with significant support needs; and deafblind strategies for accessing learning and communication. Funding from federal and state grants/contracts support our child-specific technical assistance, systems change initiatives, and training. 

Child Count

The most recent National Center on Deaf-Blindness Child Count is posted on their website. https://www.nationaldb.org/info-center/national-child-count/.  In Washington, 18 children/youth were added to the Washington State Deaf-Blind Child Count, for a total of 278, compared with 260 in the previous year. The database that the DBP has been working on with the ORC is almost complete. This database will replace previous software that is outdated and unsupported. For our next child count, we should have streamlined digital processes in place. 

Family Engagement

Katie Humes will kick off the WA DeafBlind Family Connection Zoom meeting on September 20. Family members of children/youth ages birth–21 can join to connect, meet our staff and learn about virtual family events on our DBP website. https://deafblindprogram.wa.gov/family-events/.
New DeafBlind Program Website

It was time for the DBP to have its own, reorganized website. The goal was to make it easier to navigate for families and service providers of children and youth who are deafblind. Please check it out and let us know what you think: https://deafblindprogram.wa.gov/.
On the horizon

We are responding to technical assistance requests from early support agencies, school teams, and families around the state. We are also pulling together data, resources, bibliographies, and stakeholder input over the next six to eight months, to submit a new five-year federal grant for 2023-2028. A lot has changed since we wrote our grant in 2018! Katie will travel to Cincinnati, Ohio in March for the 2023 Deaf-Blind Summit. This is an opportunity to have topical trainings and meetings with the National Center on Deaf-Blindness (NCDB) and other state deaf-blind projects toward common measures and goals. 

More info: An Overview on Deaf-Blindness from NCDB: 

Deaf-Blindness Overview | National Center on Deaf-Blindness (nationaldb.org).
Superintendent (Scott McCallum, Superintendent)

Each month I will provide, in bulleted format, a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office. For each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are BLV throughout Washington State. 

June 

June 15:
Meeting with Michael MacKillop, Executive Director of the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) regarding the PEAR (Pro-Equity Anti-Racism Plan & Playbook) requirements per the Washington State Office of Equity

June 26-July 1:
WSSB Summer School program (Empower)

June 27:
Meeting with Kelly Wicker, Chief of Staff, Office of the Governor


June 28:
Meeting and tour with Cody Goldberg, Executive Director, Harper’s Playground

June 29:
Tour with Joe Dlugo, WSSB Outreach TVI and OSPI/WSDS Vision Grant Program Mentor and 15 TVI program students

June 30:
Meeting with Paul Schroeder, American Printing House for the Blind (APH) regarding potential Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT) program at WSSB

June 30:
Celebration for DeEtte Snyder, Associate Director B-5 program (leaving WSSB)

Highlight

June marked the end of our time with Dr. DeEtte Snyder. Dr. Snyder accepted a position with the Department of Children, Youth and Families (DCYF) and will continue to be connected to our work, just from a different vantage point. I would like to thank Dr. Snyder for the mark she has left on outreach services for BLV infants and toddlers. Because of Dr. Snyder’s leadership, more BLV babies and their caregivers have timely access to high quality early intervention services from qualified providers than ever before.  Dr. Snyder was instrumental in expanding WSSB’s early intervention outreach capacity, establishing new contracts with service providers and acquiring legislative support to further increase our staffing capacity. WSSB’s early intervention team has expanded from zero to four full-time service providers. WSSB’s collaboration and partnership with the DCYF continues to evolve and expand.  Jessica Chandler, Dr. Snyder’s most recent addition to the early intervention outreach team, has been selected as the next Associate Director of Outreach, birth to five.  We welcome Jessica to the Educational Leadership team at WSSB and would like to thank Dr. Snyder for her service. 

July

July 4-11:
Attend NFB National Convention in New Orleans

July 10-21:
WSSB/DSB YES summer program

July 18-19:
Attend COSB Board Meeting, St. Louis, Missouri

July 20-23:
Association for the Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (AERBVI) International Conference, St. Louis, Missouri

July 25:
Conference call with George Abbott, President and CEO, The Lighthouse for the Blind, Inc.

July 26:
WSSB Admin. Retreat

July 28:
Meeting with Ann Curry, Sensory Disability Program Coordinator, and Mike Blysma, Special Education Director, Seattle Public Schools

July 28:
Lunch with Vancouver Public Schools Superintendent, Jeff Snell

Highlight

July was a special month in a number of ways.  In early July I had the opportunity to attend my first NFB Convention at the national level.  It was an incredible experience for me for a variety of reasons.  First, it was a wonderful learning experience for me, and I truly enjoyed the opportunity to listen and engage with so many amazing people.  Second, two WSSB staff were identified for national awards; Corey Grandstaff was identified as the 2022 NFB Blind Educator of the Year, and I was identified as the 2022 NFB Distinguished Educator of Blind Students.  As an award recipient I had the opportunity to speak at the NFB Board Meeting and to keynote the National Organization of Parents of Blind Children (NOPBC) Conference that took place during convention. Thanks to our friends at DSB, a number of WSSB students and parents also attended the NFB Convention and attended the NOPBC Conference and saw me speak. 

I also had the opportunity to travel to St. Louis to attend the AERBVI International conference. Several WSSB staff attended the conference as well. The AERBVI conference provided the opportunity to learn from researchers and practitioners in this field about the latest and greatest instructional techniques, curriculum, technology and tools, as well as new and upcoming research efforts. While at the conference, I met with representatives from APH and the Alabama Institute for the Deaf and Blind (AIDB) about a federally funded program that we will be creating at WSSB.  This program will be known as the Northwest Regional Center for Assistive Technology Training (NW CATT). The NW CATT will be charged with training primarily teachers and other service providers in the use of assistive technology options available through the APH. The NW region includes Oregon, Washington, Idaho, Montana, Wyoming, Alaska, Hawaii, Guam, Northern Mariana Islands, and American Samoa.  WSSB will be hiring a program coordinator, support staff, and several full-time trainers to form the foundation of the NW CATT Program. Whereas AIDB have created the pilot regional CATT in the SE which began in 2019 and WSSB has been tapped to create the NW regional CATT, similar efforts are underway to establish other regional CATT programs around the country. 

August

August 1:
Attend annual Safety Summit (virtual)

August 1-4:
WSSB Summer Institute

August 2:
Meeting with Emily Coleman, Superintendent Texas School for the Blind and Visually Impaired

August 3:
Meeting with Robert Schimelpfenig, Washington State University (WSU), Archivist regarding interpretive displays

August 8:
Meeting and tour with Talea Anderson, WSU Spokane museum staff

August 8:
Meeting with WSSB staff re APH CATT program regarding budget, staffing, etc.

August 9:
Meeting with Gaius Horton, OFM Budget Analyst regarding WSSB decision packages

August 10:
Meeting with WSSB leadership team regarding Fall Workshop

August 11:
Tour and meeting with Kim Moberg (and Donny), WSSB Board of Trustees Ex-Officio for Washington Council of the Blind

August 11:
Meeting with Sophia Lisboa, High School student re accessible exercise programs/options

August 17:
Meeting with Lily Clifton regarding September board meeting agenda

August 18:
Emil Fries Endowment Fund Grants Advisory Committee meeting

August 22:
Meeting and tour with John Anderson, SW Regional Representative, Office of Governor Inslee

August 23:
Provide tour and information for new interns, Lions Low Vision Clinic

August 24:
Cultural Competency Diversity Equity Inclusion (CCDEI) training with Education and Residential staff at the ESD 112

August 24:
Meeting with Outreach staff

August 25:
WSSB fall workshop with all staff

August 29:
First day of school and ice cream social with students

August 30:
Meeting with Erica Chang and Monserrat Jauregui, Attorney General’s Office re Washington State’s Tipline Advisory Committee

August 31:
Meeting with WSDS partners regarding upcoming presentation to OSPI

Highlight

In early August, the WSSB Outreach team was able to offer an in-person Summer Institute again this year. The Summer Institute crew worked with a full slate of participants again this year, welcoming about 50 teachers, paras, and other education professionals to this year’s week of training. All in all, summer institute was a great success and feedback from participants was very positive (again). 

All teachers and staff who work primarily during the school year participated in a CCDEI training at ESD 112 one day prior to the welcome back in-service.  This training opportunity touched on matters of identity and diversity, culture, and ableism.  About 80 WSSB staff participated in this interactive training opportunity.  This CCDEI training, required every other year, satisfies the requirements of SB 5044 (signed in April 2021). 

Late August marked the welcome back in-service day for all staff to kick off the 2022-23 school year. This was the first time in years that the welcome back event was entirely in-person.  Due to a variety of factors, WSSB staff this year has experienced significant turnover. We have new folks in nearly every department and almost every role. The welcome back event included introductions of new staff, recognition and awards for service levels of 10, 15, 20, 25, 30, and 40 years.  You read that correctly, some WSSB staff have worked at WSSB for 25 (Adrienne Fernandez), 30 (Peggy Gallagher), and even 40 (Lori Pulliam) years…incredible. All staff also had the opportunity to complete mandatory trainings, listen to our keynote speaker, Dr. Kira Mauseth, speak about workplace and personal resilience after shared trauma, and enjoy a nice lunch while building relationships with colleagues new and old. 

September

September 2:
Meetings with leadership staff regarding Decision Packages to be submitted to OFM

September 6:
Meeting with Human Resources staff regarding paraprofessional requirements

September 7-8:WSDS two-day work session

September 12:
Meeting with Pam Parker and ESD 123 staff regarding TVI and Orientation & Mobility (O&M) needs

September 14:
Meeting with OSPI staff to discuss potential increase in iGrant funding for ORC

September 15:
Attend Combined Fund Drive (CFD) leadership breakfast with Janet Kurz (virtual)

September 15:
Meeting with Irwin educational staff regarding Enrollment/Admissions Policy

September 22:
Washington Talking Book and Braille Library (WTBBL) reception (Seattle)

September 23:
Board of Trustees meeting

Highlight

School has started and the real highlight is that students are now back on campus. This year we have experienced an increased interest in our campus programs. Our cottage space is now somewhat maxed out with very few rooms available in a single cottage.  We are excited to welcome so many new students to campus, however, the lack of cottage space has a negative impact on our ability to provide access to short course program options. As of today, short courses are on hold due to a lack of space available in our residence halls. 

While it may seem early, we are also getting ready for the upcoming legislative session.  Budgetary increases for executive branch agencies are provided through the legislative process.  As an agency we have submitted our requests for increases in the form of decision packages.  In order to be considered by the legislature, those decision packages must first be included in the Governor’s proposed budget which will be submitted shortly before the session begins.  This year, we are submitting the following decision packages to be considered by the Governor and Legislature: 

Accessibility, Belonging, Inclusion, Diversity, and Equity Coordinator (1 FTE)

WSSB has identified equity and accessibility as core values of the agency during our most recent strategic planning efforts.  We believe that accessibility is a key component of equity and justice for all. The Governor, through his creation of the Office of Equity, has indicated his deep commitment to equity. Due to the Office of Equity and the Governor’s Executive Order 22-04, WSSB is requesting the resources to establish a position to lead our Pro-Equity, Anti-Racism (PEAR) efforts to implement EO 22-04.  In addition to leading our PEAR efforts, this position will have an ongoing focus on providing, maintaining, training, and ensuring accessibility, particularly as it relates to non-visual access of digital materials for students, staff and stakeholders of the WSSB. 
Equity through Outreach for Blind and Low Vision Youth (5 FTE)

For decades WSSB has provided itinerant services from specially trained teachers of BLV youth, certified O&M specialists, and nationally certified braille transcribers. While some of our larger districts have the critical mass of students and resources to hire their own teachers and specialists, most smaller districts do not have the opportunity to hire their own specialized staff required to meet the needs of BLV children. WSSB has hired and maintained a team of specialist service providers to provide districts with the supports they need; however, we only have the resources to fulfill the services for contracts in place.  Complicating matters is the low-incidence nature of vision impairment in children and that there is a national shortage of these types of specialists, with only one training program located in the entire Pacific northwest (Oregon). Inspired by strategic planning efforts at WSSB, we surveyed school district leadership and service providers from around Washington to identify unmet needs related to serving BLV students. Additionally, WSSB has been provided a small amount of funding from OSPI to provide mentorship support to new teachers of BLV students in Washington. Districts and other service providers indicated a deep and ongoing need for help and support related to assistive technology assessment and support, ongoing mentorship for new teachers, assessment and instructional assistance for complex students who are BLV and have additional disabilities, assessment and support for students with CVI (leading cause of vision impairment in children), and just-in-time services to meet the needs of districts needing support while they look to establish more permanent levels of support in districts. WSSB is seeking the legislative support (aka funding) to create these positions to provide all districts with a basic level of expert support for BLV children.  Such supports will allow students to be more appropriately assessed, served, and supported in a timely manner in their home communities (aka inclusion). Such supports will be provided to students in all districts without the need for contract negotiations and the time necessary to recruit and hire the appropriate staff. Such supports are meant to improve and supplement current options, and not supplant the need for ongoing and more intensive services at the local level. 

WSSB Library Update

On January 4, 2016, the United States adopted a new Braille code known as Unified English Braille (UEB). This adoption allowed the United States to fall in line with the other English-speaking nations from around the world and use the same Braille code.  Like most secondary schools around the country, WSSB has a library filled with Braille, Large Print, and Auditory materials accessible to our students.  However, as of 2016 our Braille materials no longer align with the current standard. Since 2016, WSSB has spent significant resources on updating all curricular materials to the new braille code.  Additionally, we have received some grant funding to produce a few library books in UEB. The grant funding has not been adequate, and it is time to really invest in our students and provide access to an opportunity for Braille literacy on par with that of their sighted peers.  WSSB is seeking the funding support to update our entire library collection of Braille books with the appropriate Braille code now used in the U.S. and create a space that inspires creativity, learning, and literacy.

Track and Turf Update 

The WSSB campus has a small running track with a special bar around the inside lane that allows for independent access for our students and other BLV people in the community. The current track is quite worn and in need of repair. In the middle of the track is a field of uneven grass which requires ongoing care and maintenance. WSSB is seeking the funds to update the track surface and replace the grass field with turf.  The turf will require less maintenance and watering and provide an even and predictable space for our BLV students to run, play field games, and explore their interests. WSSB hosts an annual track and field event for students, teachers, and family members from all parts of the state each year. WSSB students regularly use the track and field area for physical education, evening recreation, and social opportunities.  BLV community members also regularly enjoy access to our accessible track that allows them to exercise independently. 

Old Main: Third floor remodel

WSSB has been provided the funds to build a new facility to house our LIFTT Transition program for BLV youth, ages 18-24 who have graduated from high school.  The new building for LIFTT will free up current space occupied by that program in the Old Main building on campus. WSSB plans to repurpose the old LIFTT space as hotel-like rooms to be utilized by parents of current WSSB residential students.  This will allow parents of residential students to more easily participate and support their child’s education.  Once built, this space will allow parents to be present for IEP meetings, concerts, sporting events, performances and more. The current space includes two small bathrooms with showers and a small laundry room that will need to be updated and remodeled. When not being used by parents, this space can also be used for outreach staff who are required to travel to our campus for required meetings or trainings. It is also possible to implement the use of this space as a hospitality career education opportunity for our students who are interested in this type of work. Similar models are in place at other state schools for the blind around the country. 

Transportation (supplemental request)
Most students who attend WSSB are transported from their home to WSSB and back by an agency provided charter bus or airline option, weekly.  Local students are transported to and from WSSB daily through a transportation contract with ESD 112. COVID related matters have placed additional strain on our transportation options and resources. Our typical transportation needs require $250-$300k.  Due to COVID spacing requirements, increasing enrollment trends, and increasing transportation costs, WSSB saw our transportation budget increase to nearly $420k. Based on current trends and anticipated needs, WSSB expects transportation costs to remain high, even as COVID restrictions lessen.  WSSB will request funds to meet the needs of transporting students from all parts of Washington to and from our campus in Vancouver, Washington each week of the school year. 

Ongoing

Weekly meetings with Mahlum Architects for LIFTT building

Monthly meetings with department leads

Administration team (Cabinet & Education Leadership) meetings

Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meetings 

Results Washington Goal Council meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings 

Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) Board meetings

Northwest Association for Blind Athletes (NWABA) Board meetings

Pacific Foundation for Blind Children Board meetings 

Unified English Braille (UEB) committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind Board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings

Washington Sensory Disability Services meetings

APH Museum Advisory Committee[image: image1.png]
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